May 16, 2007
To:  Faculty Senate Council    
From:  Martha Giannini

Re:  Minutes of May 9, 2007 Faculty Senate Council Meeting


Council Members Present:  Atkinson, Bachen, Bousquet, Eisinger, Fraser, Gordon, Griffith, Hight, Kreitzberg, Montfort, Notareschi, Numan, Ostrov, Pappas, Prior, Quatman, Rhee, Skowronek, Subramanian, 

Tabbert- Jones, Unger, Wilson, Young 
Excused: Dunlap, Garcia, He, Riley, Neustadter
Absent:  Feinstein, Jo, Shin, Wade, Education
Invited Participants:  Provost Lucia Gilbert; Chad Raphael, Core Curriculum Committee Chair 
I.       The meeting was opened at 3:35 p.m. by Margaret Russell, Faculty Senate President.  
II. The minutes of the April 11, 2007 meeting were approved.
III. OPENING REMARKS

President Margaret Russell reported that there will not be a discussion about the EthicsPoint System today as an FAQ will be distributed before the June 6 general meeting that will hopefully address any questions.  
In the works also is getting brief updates from the UPCs and Research Committee for the June meeting.

The last agenda item will be a final report from the Ad Hoc Committee on Lecturers.  The Committee is planning to distribute a document in advance of the June meeting. 
IV. CORE CURRICULUM BALLOT AND REPORT

President Russell reported that the report and recommendations are in the packet for the Board of Trustees, who are meeting on May 18.  

She related concerns that had been expressed to her.  Some of these related to the process itself, that is, who would actually vote on the new Core.  There were expressions of disappointment from some people who were invited to solicit input but then were not allowed to vote for the new Core.  President Russell suggested that voting issues should be clarified much sooner in special elections such as this.

Another concern was the two-week delay in reporting the ballot results.  The Core Committee decided to release the results only in conjunction with the release of their report.  

There was discussion about the interpretation of ballot outcomes.  It was commented that the vote is ambiguous, specifically the inclusion of the 20% who voted in support of the proposal with reservations being included with the 40% who voted in support because among the 20%, a number of faculty voted to support only if their reservations were considered. Basically they thought there would be more discussion before implementation. Another comment was that the 40% who supported against the 36% who voted in opposition indicated a split in faculty opinion.  One person suggested 
that because of this ambiguity in the ballot results, the Core should not be immediately initiated as planned, providing more time for further study.  President Russell agreed to relay these concerns to the Board.
Chad Raphael, Core Committee Revision Chair, reported that he regretted also the exclusion of some of the voters.  He said that the committee set up meetings to include those people who were excluded from voting and that all faculty were consulted throughout the revision process.  Chad said in retrospect he also regrets that the ballot numbers were not distributed sooner.  

It was pointed out by a member of the Council that his/her comments had not been included in the report nor the comments of two of her colleagues. Chad noted that the committee's report tried to reflect all comments, pro and con, that faculty members wrote on their ballots. Concern over resources was the most frequent theme in the comments.  The committee responded to these concerns by recommending that rather than start with the new Core in 2008, to wait until 2009 to give faculty more planning and developing time of the courses.  Chad reminded the Council that WASC has mandated that overall learning goals need to be assessed regularly.  The new Core provides for ongoing assessment.  Finally, he noted that there was clearer support for the proposed Core than for the current Core before it was enacted in the early 1990s.  At that time, a similar advisory vote of the faculty was held.  A majority of faculty voted against all three models for the Core on the ballot, including the existing requirements at the time.  The Core revision committee then drew together elements from all three models and brought them directly to the Trustees for approval. 
President Russell suggested that something of this nature not be called an advisory vote but a survey, which could then include all faculty.  She said that the suggestion of a vote can be understood to mean that a specific change will then take place.
Provost Lucia Gilbert joined the meeting at 4:15 p.m. for an open discussion. A comment was made that the reported numbers can be variously interpreted, that is, some may have thought that a vote of support with reservations was a vote in opposition while others may have used it as a vote of support only if their reservations were considered. In response to a question about mechanisms for  assessment, Provost Gilbert remarked that evaluating will take place while the new Core is being implemented.  She said adjustments will be made as the new Core unfolds but not to the overall philosophy of the Core.  Chad remarked that more time could be taken to implement two areas:  Pathways and Experiential Learning.

A question was asked about the resources available for the new Core.  Provost Gilbert replied that the resources are there to implement the Core but the costs will be the greatest in the next two years while the old Core is phased out and the new Core phased in.  She feels that it is important that we receive external funding because it gives the university good exposure and reflects that the university is cutting-edge in its educational goals.  She said that there is no plan now to increase the undergraduate population but there is a desire to increase the graduate programs.  A final question was about comparing the old Core with the new Core, that is, how the new Core is an improvement in the areas of the arts and sciences.  Chad replied that a large amount of faculty want to teach more thematic courses rather than the traditional survey courses in the areas of western and world culture.  He said the new Core provides for the different teaching perspectives.  He noted the new Science, Technology and Society course will allow students to learn about the dynamics of science and technology and their social impacts more effectively than courses that focus only on how to do science or use technology.  
The meeting was adjourned at 4:55 p.m.

Please refer to this site http://www.scu.edu/governance for additional information on the Faculty Senate and University committees.
�There was not general agreement on this point.  Several faculty disagreed with statements characterizing the vote or the choices on the ballot as being too unclear to support moving forward (I believe they were Dan Ostrov, Barbara Fraser, and Dennis Gordon).  


Although there was a motion to recommend delaying approval of the new Core, I don't believe it was seconded and it was certainly not voted upon.





